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The Ron Stark Orchestra performing at the 
òMusic at the Gazeboó night on Aug. 14, 2013. 

Highland Hts. residents enjoying  
 òMusic at the Gazeboó night. 
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From the Desk of Mayor Coleman  
 

FINANCIAL OVERVIEW 
 

The Cityõs financial position remains strong with a healthy General Fund balance of around $8 million.  
Revenues are slightly down from the same period last year.  This is mainly due to the elimination of 
estate taxes. Last year, we received $722,000 in estate taxes while this year we have only received 
$357,000. The estate tax has supplemented the General Fund transfers to the Capital Fund.  The City 
income tax collections remain strong being up just over $200,000.  Employer withholdings and net 
profit taxes account for about 91% of the total income tax collected, while residents contribute about 
9%.  Within the next month or so, I will be meeting with the Finance Director and the Department 
Heads to prepare next yearõs budget.  As always, we will continue to be prudent in budgeting for all 
department expenditures while continuing to provide excellent services to our residents.  
 

DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT 
 

Since Catalanoõs vacated the property roughly 7 years ago, Council members and myself have been 
receptive to proposals and opportunities to develop the location.  At this time, Brainard Crossings has 
filed a Community Reinvestment Area Tax Incentive application, and the City has entered into an 
incentive agreement with the developer, for the rehabilitation and renovation of the former Catalanoõs 
property.  Brainard Crossings is owned by Lance Osborne who is a resident of Highland Heights.  Lance 
also developed the Shoppes at Alpha.   
 

As a result of receiving these documents, pursuant to the Ohio Revised Code, notices were delivered to 
the City of Richmond Hts. and the Mayfield City School District.  These notices were necessary because 
the proposed anchor tenant of the project would be Fitworks, located in Richmond Hts.  The grant 
application requests a 50% abatement of the real estate taxes on the improvements  to the property for 
a period of 10 years.  The abatement is only on the value of the improvements and does not affect 
taxes paid on the base or purchase price of the property. The owner and tenant plan to make $1.8 M, 
plus or minus 10%, in improvements to the property.  
  

Per the developer, the anchor tenant would use about 70% of the existing building.  This would leave 
room for possibly two other tenants.  The development plan also includes the potential for an out 
parcel on the property.  Deed restrictions on the property would prevent the out parcel from being a 
gas station.  The developer has put forth an aggressive plan, but if all goes well, the anchor tenant 
may be in place in the first quarter of next year.  
 

GAZEBO AND MUNICIPAL CENTER GROUNDS 
 

The Community Gazebo and the Municipal Center Complex have 
seen numerous activities and improvements this summer.  Repaving 
of the parking areas was recently completed along with the 
installation of sidewalks from the gazebo/garden parking lot to the 
Community Center and the main parking lot.  The addition of 
sidewalks allows visitors to easily move from the gazebo to the 
Community Center for events, as well as providing easy access to 
additional parking.   

 

The Gazebo was the site for many summer activities including two summer concerts, 
the Green Task Force Potluck Dinner, and four wedding ceremonies, two of which I 
had the pleasure of officiating.  In addition, many residents enjoyed growing their 
favorite produce in the neighboring Community garden for a second successful season.  
It is great to see neighbors meeting neighbors while enjoying these summertime 
activities.  
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RETIREMENT 
  
Marc Mazzarino, Park Maintenance Supervisor  
 

Effective 10/31/13, Marc Mazzarino will retire 
from the Highland Hts. Service Dept.  òMazzó as he 
is known to those who work with him, has been an 
invaluable asset to the City and especially the 
Municipal Park for the past 37 years.  
 

During his time with the 
City, Marc has done it all.  
From keeping the 
baseball fields playable 
during rainy summer 
weather to maintenance 
at the pool,  Mazz has 
spent numerous hours at 
the park keeping it 
beautiful for all to enjoy. 
Marc is a lifelong Highland 
Hts. resident and he has 3 children, Carla, Angelo 
and Mario. 
   
Although he will be greatly missed, his 
responsibilities have been placed in the very 
capable hands of his replacement, Chris Petruccio.  
We wish Marc all the best in his retirement.  
 
NEW HIRE 
 

Toni Scalese- Administrative Asst. (Service Dept.)  
 

If you have called the Service Dept. in the last 
couple of months, you may have heard a new voice 
answering your call.  Toni Scalese was hired 
effective 6/26/13, to replace Judy Dick as 
Administrative Assistant in the Service Dept.  
 

Toni comes to the City with a wealth of experience 
as an Administrative Assistant for Medical Dynamics 
Inc.  We are sure that her hard working attitude 
and previous experience will make her a valued 
asset to the Service Dept. team.  
 
NEW BUSINESSES 
 

In addition to the recent construction of homes on 
East and West Legend Court in the Aberdeen 
development, we welcome three new businesses to 
the City.  
 

The Goddard School at 675 Miner Road held their 
official ribbon cutting ceremony and open house on 
August 20, 2013.  The Goddard Schools have been 
in operation since 1988, and this is their 400th 
location.  The school specializes in providing a 
nurturing learning environment for children 6 
weeks to 5 years old.  
 

On Sept. 26, I had the pleasure of participating in 
the groundbreaking ceremony for Kemper House 
on Golf View Lane.  Kemper House is a licensed 
Residential Care Facility dedicated entirely to 
caring for persons living with memory impairment 
resulting from diagnoses such as Alzheimerõs 
disease.   
 

Also moving to Golf View Lane in late October, is 
ERC (Employers Resource Council). ERC employs 27 
business professionals dedicated to providing 
employers access to HR information, expertise and 
cost savings that supports the attraction, 
retention, and development of employees.  
  
COUNCIL CHANGES 
 

It has been my great pleasure to 
work with Councilman Frank 
Legan for the last eight years.  
Frank has decided not to seek  
re-election in November and will 
vacate his council seat at the 
end of the year.  
 

Frank and his wife, Laura moved to Highland Hts. 
in 2000.  Within a short time, Frank became active 
in the community and was elected to his first of 4 
consecutive terms as Councilman-At-Large.  During 
his tenure, Frank has also served as Chairman of 
the Drainage Committee and the Economic 
Development Committee.  
 

Although Frank, his wife Laura, and daughter Reese 
will remain residents of Highland Hts., his calm 
presence and strong leadership within the City will 
be greatly missed by myself and his fellow Council 
members.  Thank you Frank for your dedicated 
service to our community.  
 
As always, if you have any questions or concerns, 
please contact me at City Hall at 440 461 -2440 or 
by email at scoleman@highlandhts.com. 
 

Recreation Director David Ianiro and 
Marc Mazzarino at Highland Hts. Night 
at the Captains stadium.  


